
From: Public Records
To: "67730-06173248@requests.muckrock.com"
Subject: RESPONSE - PART 1 OF 2 -- RE: Massachusetts Public Records Law Request: Plastic Bag Ordinance Documents

 (City of Somerville - Records Access Officer)
Date: Thursday, January 31, 2019 12:16:00 PM
Attachments: 3-27-14 minutes.pdf

4-2-15 minutes.pdf
4-10-14 minutes.pdf
8-20-15 minutes.pdf
9-3-15 minutes.pdf
9-30-15 minutes.pdf
10-8-15 minutes.pdf
10-15-15 minutes.pdf
10-22-14 committee report.pdf
10-22-14 minutes.pdf
11-9-15 minutes.pdf
Notice of new ordinance.pdf

Dear Sir/Madam:
 
On behalf of the Records Access Officer and the Records Custodian(s), I am attaching the records
 responsive to your request below.  I will send the response in 2 parts due to file size.  Please let me
 know if there are any problems opening the documents.
 
 
Susan Tkaczuk
Paralegal
City Hall, Law Department
93 Highland Avenue
Somerville, MA 02143
(617) 625-6600 x 4402
www.somervillema.gov
 
This message and any attached documents contain information which may be confidential,
 subject to privilege or exempt from disclosure under applicable law.  These materials are
 intended only for the use of the intended recipient.  If you are not the intended recipient of
 this transmission, you are hereby notified that any distribution, disclosure, printing,
 copying, storage, modification or the taking of any action in reliance upon this transmission
 is strictly prohibited.  Delivery of this message to any person other than the intended
 recipient shall not compromise or waive such confidentiality, privilege or exemption from
 disclosure as to this communication.  If you have received this communication in error,
 please immediately notify the sender and delete the message from your system. Thank
 you.
 
 
 
 
 
From: 67730-06173248@requests.muckrock.com [mailto:67730-
06173248@requests.muckrock.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, January 23, 2019 3:40 PM
To: Public Records <publicrecords@somervillema.gov>
Subject: Massachusetts Public Records Law Request: Plastic Bag Ordinance Documents (City of

mailto:67730-06173248@requests.muckrock.com
http://www.somervillema.gov/



1/29/2019 196628 : That the City Solicitor provide this Board with information regarding plastic bag reduction techniques utilized in other MA munici…


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=27033&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


196628 : Gewirtz - provide plastic bag reduction info


Meeting 5/27/2014 5:30 PM Vote Results


May 27, 2014 5:30 PM spacerKept in Committee


Mr. Buckley spoke about ordinances in other communities and said that he believes that such an ordinance in
Somerville would be defensible.  He noted, however, that placing a deposit fee on plastic bags would be problematic. 
Members discussed the legislative process involved and the timeline and Mr. Boukili requested that the item be kept in
committee until a new Environmental Programs Manager is hired.
Alderman Gewirtz suggested modeling Somerville's ordinance after Brookline's and recommended a threshhold of
5,000 (or more) square feet.  Members made various recommendations and requested that the Law Department prepare
a draft ordinance for the committee's review.
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1/29/2019 198251 : Assistant City Solicitor submitting a proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance. - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=32603&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


198251 : Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 4/2/2015 6:00 PM Vote Results


April 2, 2015 6:00 PM spacerKept in Committee


Mr. Buckley informed the committee that the City of Cambridge also has a ban on plastic bags, know as the
"Bring your own bag" law.  It allows establishments to charge and keep a fee if someone does not supply
his/her own bag(s).  The rate of the fee is set by the Public Works Commissioner.  Mr. Sellers-Garcia and Mr.
Mackey distributed documents from other sources dealing with this subject.
 
The Solicitor’s Office was instructed to email a copy of the Brookline and Cambridge plastic bag ordinances
to the committee.  The Solicitor’s Office and OSE were instructed to examine the California ordinances on
plastic bags.
 
Mr. Boukili will research how larger stores, e.g., Target, will handle not using plastic bags.
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1/29/2019 196628 : That the City Solicitor provide this Board with information regarding plastic bag reduction techniques utilized in other MA munici…


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=25725&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


196628 : Gewirtz - provide plastic bag reduction info


Meeting 4/10/2014 7:00 PM Vote Results


April 10, 2014 7:00 PM spacerApproved


Alderman Gewirtz referenced an article published in the Boston Globe on April 6, 2014 regarding the success of
implementing a $0.05 fee for single-use plastic bags. She stated she would like to find out what other communities
have done and identify best practices. She commented on the success of the city's plastic bag recycling program and
stated she feels people will move quickly to reusable bags once a plan is in place. Alderman Niedergang asked that he
be added to the order and suggested the City Solicitor investigate whether the city can regulate the use and recycling of
the plastic bags associated with free advertising circulars. President White said that the City Solicitor is working on
that issue and a recommendation should be forthcoming.
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1/29/2019 198251 : Assistant City Solicitor submitting a proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance. - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=35226&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


198251 : Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 8/20/2015 6:00 PM Vote Results


August 20, 2015 6:00 PM spacerKept in Committee


Members discussed this issue and raised questions about the underlying purpose of the proposed ordinance,
its effect on smaller produce bags used at grocery stores, enforcement responsibility, definitions within the
proposed ordinance, compostable plastic bags, reusable bags and bag specifications. Alderman Connolly
requested report of impact, if any, from communities with this ban in effect. Alderman Ballantyne requested
that samples of the various bags in question be available for the committee the next time this item is
discussed. Mr. Buckley will report back to the committee on the discrepancies of some of the definitions of
the city’s proposal vs. Representative Provost’s.
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1/29/2019 198251 : Assistant City Solicitor submitting a proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance. - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=35614&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


198251 : Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 9/3/2015 6:00 PM Vote Results


September 3, 2015 6:00 PM spacerKept in Committee


Mr. Buckley discussed similar ordinances from other communities and noted that Great Barrington grants
exemptions for farm stands using plastic bags.  The ordinance used in Brookline is the most comparable to
Somerville’s proposal.  The committee discussed amendments, fines, offenses, potential waivers and bag
thickness although Somerville’s proposed ordinance doesn’t differentiate based on the thickness of bags. 
Chairman Rossetti requested that the proposed ordinance be distributed to all members of the Board of
Aldermen.
Chairman Rossetti requested that a communication be sent to Representative Provost inquiring as to where
her sponsored plastic bag reduction bill, H739, came up with the requirement that recycled bags contain a
minimum of 80% recycled material, noting that Mr. Sellers-Garcia represented that 30-50% is most common
in districts as well as being less costly.
Mr. Smiljic asked to know which businesses would be impacted by the proposed ordinance, (for enforcement
purposes), and suggested that businesses be informed of the change during the license renewal process. 
Alderman Niedergang favored notifying businesses ASAP and the Chamber of Commerce prefers at least 90
days notice.
A public hearing will be scheduled on the matter.
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1/29/2019 Public Hearing on the proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=36263&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/2


Public Hearing on the proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 9/30/2015 6:30 PM


September 30, 2015 6:30 PM 


The public hearing began at 6:45 PM with approximately 15 people in the audience.  A list of those making
comments is attached.
 
Chris Greeley spoke on behalf of the American Progressive Plastic Bag Alliance.
 
The owner of Sav Mor Liquors stated his concern about eliminating plastic bags and said that he was assured
by his plastic bag supplier that he would not violate the ordinance.  He inquired about the range of plastic
bags and asked if the proposed ordinance included trash bags.
 
Other speakers talked about bags being made out of fossil fuel and strongly supported the ban.  One speaker
praised Market Basket for offering cardboard boxes for customers to carry their groceries and would like to
encourage other establishments to do the same.
 
Steve Mackey, from the Somerville Chamber of Commerce, stated that he would like to continue working
with the committee and Board of Aldermen on this issue and suggested that the committee consider the
effective date when implementing the ban and how it might affect small businesses.
 
Karl Thidemann applauded the aldermen for taking up this issue and suggested that businesses should
promote local manufacturers for reusable bags.  Maureen Barillaro is in favor of the plastic bag ban and does
not agree that small businesses should be exempt. 
Jen Buckingham, a volunteer at the New England Aquarium, spoke about how many animals are eating
plastic.  She supports ocean health.
 
One resident, who just found out about the public hearing tonight, said there are many people missing that
should be here for the hearing.  He is an environmental safety officer and understands a lot of the impact
about plastic bags.  He, too, is concerned about how the ordinance will be implemented.
 
Alderman Gewirtz stated that she hopes the board will move soon on this issue and she mentioned an
ordinance regarding moderate sized stores to provide a way for the community to drop off their plastic bags.
 
Chairman Rossetti asked those in attendance to spread the word about this matter.  The record to receive
written comment on this matter will remain open until Friday, October 9, 2015 at 12 noon.
 
The Legislative Matter Committee will meet on October 15th, as a Committee of the Whole, to discuss the
plastic bag issue and the matter of pervious surfaces.
 


 







1/29/2019 Public Hearing on the proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=36263&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 2/2
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1/29/2019 200067 : Report of the Committee on Legislative Matters, meeting as a Committee of the Whole, on September 30, 2015. - City of Somer…


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=36538&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


200067 : Committee Report - Legislative Matters - 9-30-15


Meeting 10/8/2015 7:00 PM Vote Results


October 8, 2015 7:00 PM spacerApproved


Alderman Rossetti reported on the items discussed at the meeting. She spoke about the public hearing
on plastic bags and said the discussion will continue at the next meeting.
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1/29/2019 198251 : Assistant City Solicitor submitting a proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance. - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=36901&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


198251 : Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 10/15/2015 6:00 PM Vote Results


October 15, 2015 6:00 PM spacerKept in Committee


198251
Mr. Sellers-Garcia discussed the use of petroleum and natural gas in the production of plastic bags.  He also
discussed how different bags are produced and how reusable bags are classified, adding that some plastic
bags could be reusable.  Mr. Weiner stated his concern regarding using paper bags in the rain.
 
Alderman Lafuente spoke about shopping habits and is in full support of a total ban on plastic bags.  He does
not anticipate any hardships for the business community.  Alderman Heuston suggested that seniors be
provided with reusable bags.  Alderman Ballantyne spoke about Stop and Shop bags and how one knows
what a bag is “predominately” made of.  She would like to see samples of various bags along with pricing
information.  Alderman Sullivan is interested in exemptions for small businesses and said that the ban could
be a disadvantage to the immigrant community.  Mr. Mackey explained how small businesses are exempted
in other municipalities and suggested giving 12 months notice before any implementation.  Alderman White
suggested that OSE provide language for the ordinance along with a list of allowable bags.  He asked that
further regulations be promulgated to define what is considered a reusable bag.  Alderman Niedergang would
like the proposed ordinance to be passed soon and to take effect of the 1st day of the month, 6 months after
passage.  Alderman McLaughlin does not believe that a thicker bag is the answer and would like to provide
alternatives.  He does not believe that the proposed ordinance will be enforced, adding that if a ban is
implemented, he would like a total ban with hardship exemptions.  Members of the public would like to
assist with educating businesses about the proposed changes.
 
Alderman Niedergang’s motion to delete “February 1, 2016” from the first sentence in Section 4 and to
leave the effective date blank, for now, was approved.
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October 22, 2014


Environment and Energy Special Committee Page 1 of 2 Printed 10/23/2014


REPORT OF THE ENVIRONMENT AND ENERGY SPECIAL COMMITTEE


Attendee Name Title Status Arrived
Katjana Ballantyne Chair Present
Rebekah L. Gewirtz Vice Chair Present
Mark Niedergang Ward Five Alderman Present


Alderman Mary Jo Rossetti, Alderman Tony Lafuente, Alderman John Connolly, Omar Boukili, Oliver 
Sellers-Garcia (OSE), Matt Buckley (Law), Andrea Ranger (Energy Commission), Michael Ripple, David 
Turin, Melissa Lowitz, Maureen Barillaro (Somerville Climate Action)


Approval of the Minutes of May 27, 2014


RESULT: APPROVED


195591 - That the Director of Transportation and Infrastructure conduct a tree survey of 
Powderhouse Boulevard and produce a tree planting schedule that will maintain the 
current tree canopy.:


RESULT: WORK COMPLETED


196628 - That the City Solicitor provide this Board with information regarding plastic bag 
reduction techniques utilized in other MA municipalities, as well as whether the city can 
place a deposit fee on such bags or regulate their use to contain free advertisers.:
Mr. Buckley reported that 5 other MA towns are taking similar actions.  All were reviewed by 
the Attorney General's Office and approved as being within the authority of selectmen, etc. and 
being a proper use of its policing powers.  Mr. Buckley reviewed a draft ordinance that mirrored 
Brookline's and pointed out that Somerville already has 3 ordinances dealing with plastic bags.  
Alderman Gewirtz suggested that the fines be changed to increase the 2nd offense to $100 and 
the 3rd to $300, without limiting the city's ability to impose fines within a certain time period.


Alderman Niedergang discussed how manufacturers might avoid being affected by this 
ordinance by changing the thickness of their plastic bags.  The detrimental effects of some 
compostable and/or biodegradable bags were also discussed.  Mr. Sellers-Garcia spoke with 
Brookline's Public Health Director and was told that compostable/biodegradable bags not readily 
available.  Brookline observed that, after enacting its ordinance, it appeared that plastic bag use 







Committee Meeting October 22, 2014


Environment and Energy Special Committee Page 2 of 2 Printed 10/23/2014


was entirely replace by paper bags, (although there is no factual data on this).  Ms. Lowitz spoke 
about the litter caused by plastic bags and suggested that compostable/biodegrade bags would 
probably still end up as litter. 


Currently, there are 200 cities/towns in 17 states banning plastic bags.  Chairman Ballantyne will 
schedule a public hearing on the matter.


RESULT: KEPT IN COMMITTEE


197029 - That the Director of Sustainability and Environment update this Board on steps 
being taken to educate businesses and enforcement regarding the city’s polystyrene ban.:


RESULT: WORK COMPLETED


197490 - That the Director of Sustainability and Environment appear before this Board’s 
Committee on Environment and Energy on his plans for the coming year.:
Mr. Sellers-Garcia told members that the city is working on establishing a baseline and 
understanding risks of sustainability and environmental issues.  A broader presentation will be 
forthcoming at this committee's November 17th meeting.


RESULT: KEPT IN COMMITTEE


197491 - That the Commission on Energy Use and Climate Change appear before this 
Board’s Committee on Environment and Energy about their activities over the past year 
and their plans for the coming year.:
Ms. Ranger spoke briefly about the Commission on Energy Use and Climate Change.  The 7 
member commission is charged with advising the mayor on ethical and policy issues dealing 
with energy and climate change.  The city's goal is to be carbon neutral by 2050.  Ms. Ranger 
stated that the city would be wise to commission a resiliency plan study to ensure that energy 
would be provided to critical departments in the event of a power grid failure.


RESULT: WORK COMPLETED








1/29/2019 196628 : That the City Solicitor provide this Board with information regarding plastic bag reduction techniques utilized in other MA munici…


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=29592&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22 1/1
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 Print This Page 196628 : Gewirtz - provide plastic bag reduction info


Meeting 10/22/2014 6:00 PM Vote Results


October 22, 2014 6:00 PM spacerKept in Committee


Mr. Buckley reported that 5 other MA towns are taking similar actions.  All were reviewed by the Attorney General's
Office and approved as being within the authority of selectmen, etc. and being a proper use of its policing powers.  Mr.
Buckley reviewed a draft ordinance that mirrored Brookline's and pointed out that Somerville already has 3 ordinances
dealing with plastic bags.  Alderman Gewirtz suggested that the fines be changed to increase the 2nd offense to $100
and the 3rd to $300, without limiting the city's ability to impose fines within a certain time period.
 
Alderman Niedergang discussed how manufacturers might avoid being affected by this ordinance by changing the
thickness of their plastic bags.  The detrimental effects of some compostable and/or biodegradable bags were also
discussed.  Mr. Sellers-Garcia spoke with Brookline's Public Health Director and was told that
compostable/biodegradable bags not readily available.  Brookline observed that, after enacting its ordinance, it appeared
that plastic bag use was entirely replace by paper bags, (although there is no factual data on this).  Ms. Lowitz spoke
about the litter caused by plastic bags and suggested that compostable/biodegrade bags would probably still end up as
litter.
 
Currently, there are 200 cities/towns in 17 states banning plastic bags.  Chairman Ballantyne will schedule a public
hearing on the matter.
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1/29/2019 198251 : Assistant City Solicitor submitting a proposed Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance. - City of Somerville, Massachusetts


http://somervillecityma.iqm2.com/Citizens/Detail_Motion.aspx?ID=37290&highlightTerms=%22plastic%20bags%22&Print=Yes 1/1


198251 : Plastic Bag Reduction Ordinance


Meeting 11/19/2015 6:00 PM Vote Results


November 19, 2015 6:00 PM spacerApproved as Amended


The committee examined samples of various plastic bags.  Mr. Sellers-Garcia discussed the most recent
revisions to the proposed ordinance and said that definitions need to be clear and that public education on the
issue would be beneficial.  Alderman White expressed his concern for small business owners who might
have problems with compliance.  Mr. Sellers-Garcia stated that the proposed ordinance would be enforced
one year after its passage and he discussed the time line stores may need to adopt.  Alderman Niedergang
objects to the one year waiting period and believes that the environment is more important than the cost of
bags purchased by a business.  Mr. Boukili spoke about the need for a communication strategy and said that
six months is not enough time.  Seventeen percent of Somerville businesses contain over 10,000 square feet
of space.  Alderman White requested that the city provide assistance to businesses impacted by this
ordinance.  Alderman White would also like to give businesses 2 weeks to remedy an initial warning and
asked that there be at least 2 weeks between the issuance of first and second offenses.
 
The following change proposed by Alderman Niedergang was approved:


·              businesses of 10,000 s/f and larger shall have 9 months to comply and all other businesses shall
have 12 months to comply.
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 Somerville - Records Access Officer)
 

January 23, 2019

To Whom It May Concern:

Pursuant to the Massachusetts Public Records Law, I hereby request the following records:

A copy of any documents or communications regarding the Plastic Bag Ordinance of
 Somerville, MA dated November 1, 2014 or any date thereafter.

I also request that, if appropriate, fees be waived as we believe this request is in the public
 interest, as suggested but not stipulated by the recommendations of the Massachusetts
 Supervisor of Public Records. The requested documents will be made available to the general
 public free of charge as part of the public information service at MuckRock.com, processed
 by a representative of the news media/press and is made in the process of news gathering and
 not for commercial usage.

I expect the request to be filled in an accessible format, including for screen readers, which
 provide text-to-speech for persons unable to read print. Files that are not accessible to screen
 readers include, for example, .pdf image files as well as physical documents.

In the event that there are fees, I would be grateful if you would inform me of the total charges
 in advance of fulfilling my request. I would prefer the request filled electronically, by e-mail
 attachment if available or CD-ROM if not.

Thank you in advance for your anticipated cooperation in this matter. I look forward to
 receiving your response to this request within 10 business days, as the statute requires.

Sincerely,

Gina Vitale

Filed via MuckRock.com
E-mail (Preferred): 67730-06173248@requests.muckrock.com
Upload documents directly: https://www.muckrock.com/accounts/agency_login/city-of-
somerville-records-access-officer-9223/plastic-bag-ordinance-documents-city-of-somerville-
records-access-officer-67730/?uuid-login=5c0ab578-7eb3-4a63-8d08-
495b887abf1e&email=publicrecords%40somervillema.gov#agency-reply
Is this email coming to the wrong contact? Something else wrong? Use the above link to let us
 know.

For mailed responses, please address (see note):
MuckRock News
DEPT MR 67730
411A Highland Ave
Somerville, MA 02144-2516

PLEASE NOTE: This request is not filed by a MuckRock staff member, but is being sent
 through MuckRock by the above in order to better track, share, and manage public records
 requests. Also note that improperly addressed (i.e., with the requester's name rather than

mailto:67730-06173248@requests.muckrock.com
https://www.muckrock.com/accounts/agency_login/city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-9223/plastic-bag-ordinance-documents-city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-67730/?uuid-login=5c0ab578-7eb3-4a63-8d08-495b887abf1e&email=publicrecords%40somervillema.gov#agency-reply
https://www.muckrock.com/accounts/agency_login/city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-9223/plastic-bag-ordinance-documents-city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-67730/?uuid-login=5c0ab578-7eb3-4a63-8d08-495b887abf1e&email=publicrecords%40somervillema.gov#agency-reply
https://www.muckrock.com/accounts/agency_login/city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-9223/plastic-bag-ordinance-documents-city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-67730/?uuid-login=5c0ab578-7eb3-4a63-8d08-495b887abf1e&email=publicrecords%40somervillema.gov#agency-reply
https://www.muckrock.com/accounts/agency_login/city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-9223/plastic-bag-ordinance-documents-city-of-somerville-records-access-officer-67730/?uuid-login=5c0ab578-7eb3-4a63-8d08-495b887abf1e&email=publicrecords%40somervillema.gov#agency-reply


 "MuckRock News" and the department number) requests might be returned as undeliverable.


